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Massachusetts Board of Higher Education 
Task Force on For-Profit Institution Oversight and Online Learning  

 
One Ashburton Place, Room 1401, Boston, MA 

November 4, 2013 Meeting Minutes 
  
The meeting of the Task Force on For-Profit Institution Oversight and Online Learning was held 
on Monday, November 4, 2013, in the DHE Conference Room, 14th floor of One Ashburton 
Place, Boston, Massachusetts. 
 
 
Task Force Members Present: Chair, David Barron; Fernando Reimers, BHE 

Member; C. Bernard Fulp, BHE Member; Carlos 
Santiago, Senior Deputy Commissioner; Constantia 
Papanikolaou, General Counsel; Shelley Tinkham, 
Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P-16 and 
Veterans Policy.  

 
Others Present: Jonathan Keller, Associate Commissioner; 

Benjamin Meshoulam, AAG and Policy Advisor; 
Michael Mizzoni, DHE Legislative Liaison; Eric 
Rice, Harvard Research Assistant; Elena Quiroz, 
DHE Executive Assistant; Jeanne L. Holmes-
Kireilis, Member of the Public 

  
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Task Force Chair David Barron called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. 
 

I. Welcome 
 
On a motion duly moved and seconded, the minutes of September 4, 2013 Task Force meeting 
minutes were unanimously approved.  
 

II. Exploring a Statewide Policy on Online Education for Public Higher Education 
Institutions 
 

A. Status Update 
 

Task Force Chair Barron stated that Task Force Member Colin Diver was unable to attend the 
meeting, but had met with several representatives of public higher education institutions 
regarding their online programs.  He also stated that the order of items on the agenda would be 
rearranged and that the Task Force would first discuss updates on the State Authorization 
Reciprocity Agreement (SARA) and then the Board of Higher Education’s (BHE) jurisdictional 
authority.  
 
III. Update on State Authorization Reciprocity Agreement (SARA) 

 
Task Force Chair Barron began the discussion on SARA by stating that if Massachusetts joined 
SARA, it would significantly change the current regulations and would influence the jurisdictional 
discussion.  However, if Massachusetts did not join any time soon, there would be a period of 
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uncertainty.  Senior Deputy Commissioner Carlos Santiago said that he had a conversation with 
the New England Board of Higher Education (NEBHE), during which he shared the 
Department’s concerns which primarily focus on the proposed definition of physical presence, 
implementation and ensuring that minimum quality standards are met.  He expressed concerns 
that despite this and other similar communications to NEBHE from the Department, the 
agreement remains unchanged. 
 
General Counsel Constantia Papanikolaou summarized SARA, stating that if an institution is 
approved in a host state, other states that join SARA agree to accept the home state’s approval 
of that institution.  The host state is responsible for consumer complaints and the Attorney 
General’s Office would be responsible for handling those complaints.  She added that she 
believes reciprocity is the answer to the larger jurisdictional problems presented by institutions 
offering programs outside of their home state, however, SARA is not evolved enough to 
sufficiently assure minimal quality concerns, and to address enforcement and consumer 
protection concerns.  She added that SARA, as currently drafted, would also impact institutions 
whose charters are dated prior to 1943.  Assistant Commissioner Tinkham said that there would 
have to be an entity to oversee those institutions and Task Force Chair Barron added that the 
BHE does not have the authority to affect the participation of pre-1943 institutions. 
 
Assistant Attorney General (AAG) Benjamin Meshoulam asked who in Massachusetts would 
advocate for this passing, and General Counsel Papanikolaou replied that NEBHE and 
members of the Association of Independent Colleges and Universities in Massachusetts 
(AICUM) because they would like to freely operate in other states.  AAG Meshoulam then asked 
if there were any like-minded states with a strong consumer protection background and 
Assistant Commissioner Tinkham responded that Connecticut is opposed to SARA for the same 
reasons Massachusetts is, and Rhode Island may be as well.  General Counsel Papanikolaou 
stated that Senator Michael Moore wanted a recommendation on how to address SARA and 
was told that DHE staff had some reservations.  
 
Assistant Commissioner Tinkham said she was concerned that AICUM institutions were not 
completely aware of the repercussions of Massachusetts joining SARA, since they did not 
currently consider out-of-state institutions as competitors, but they in reality, they are.  Task 
Force Chair Barron summarized the Task Force’s concerns regarding SARA: 
 

1. Online versus physical presence; 
2. What happens to the exempt institutions? Do not gain the benefits, but are not burdened 

in any way; 
3. It effectively stops the BHE from approving out-of-state programs operating in state.  It 

would assign responsibility to the home state, regardless of what quality standards they 
have. 

4. It creates a third layer of oversight, in addition to accreditation and state authorization, 
locating the supervision of SARA in a new entity (NEBHE).   

   
Board Member Fernando Reimers asked if NEBHE had the institutional capacity to handle the 
new responsibilities that come with SARA.  General Counsel Papanikolaou stated that she did 
not know, but NEBHE will have the authority to charge fees. 
   
Task Force Chair Barron summarized the options:  
 

1. default to the current situation, where Massachusetts does not regulate out-of-state 
programs and/or institutions at all; 
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2. adopt SARA, which has very limited minimal standards; or 
3. design a public oversight system that would be appropriate for the out-of-state 

institutions.   
 

Chair Barron stated that the Task Force has made progress on what that third option would look 
like and would have to change the regulations.  He thought it was a good investment of time to 
take another stab at expressing concerns about and proposed revisions to SARA.  General 
Counsel Papanikolaou said that the DHE has not told the framers what Massachusetts’ minimal 
quality standards are and suggested that they should present a document that outlined what 
they thought the online minimum standards should be.  Task Force Chair Barron said it would 
be almost derelict for the Board to have no quality control.  He suggested talking to 
Commissioner Freeland about the progress that Task Force has made and what their concerns 
are.  It was suggested that Commissioner Freeland send a formal letter to NEBHE highlighting 
the Task Force’s concerns.  Board Member C. Bernard Fulp asked if anything would be done if 
the concerns were not met.  Task Force Chair Barron said absent of the concerns being met, 
Massachusetts and the BHE would not participate in SARA.   
 
The discussion then turned to what regulatory system would be in place if Massachusetts did 
not join SARA.  The most minimal step, Task Force Chair Barron said, was to have out-of-state 
institutions register.  Another choice was to have a disclosure requirement on the institutions’ 
websites.  The third option was to conduct program approvals for out-of-state institutions that 
would ensure quality control of a more substantive kind.  He said the first two options do not 
require institutions to stop operating in the state, even if they do not meet minimum quality 
standards.  
 
Board Member Reimers suggested creating a strategy to inform Massachusetts consumers.  He 
stated that there was a responsibility to protect the public.  There was a brief discussion about 
the requirements of the United States Department of Education (USDOE) and it was decided 
that Assistant Commissioner Tinkham would present to the Task Force current disclosure 
requirements with Associate Commissioner Jonathan Keller.  
   
IV. BHE Jurisdictional Authority 

 
A. Online Education Jurisdictional Authority 

i. Review Options for Draft Regulations; Feedback on Maryland Model 
 

General Counsel Papanikolaou summarized Maryland’s approach to out-of-state, online 
program oversight, which included a registration requirement. She thanked DHE Legislative 
Liaison Michael Mizzoni for preparing the materials that had been distributed to the Task Force.  
The Task Force reviewed and discussed the document that outlined the Maryland model. 
 
Task Force Chair Barron stated that there were three issues Massachusetts’ current system 
does not address that can be solved by the Maryland approach: 
 

1. Identify what out-of-state actors are operating within Massachusetts; 
2. Police, deter, and control risky institutions; 
3. Strengthen the AGO’s capacity to enforce consumer protection laws. 

 
General Counsel Papanikolaou said there might be some capacity issues and it needs to be 
determined what additional work the Department would have to take on in order to properly 
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adopt this approach.  Task Force Chair Barron said it would be useful to ask Maryland how this 
model has worked out for them.   
 
The Task Force continued discussing the Code of Maryland Regulations and Task Force Chair 
Barron asked DHE Legislative Liaison Michael Mizzoni to research whether or not Maryland 
revoked an out-of-state institution’s right to operate if it violated the existing codes and for Task 
Force Members to think about how to include a feasible disclosure requirement in addition to the 
registration requirement.   
 

B. Proposed Revisions to DHE’s “2001 Interpretation” 
 
The Task Force then began to examine a document that illustrated how the changes of the 
2001 Interpretation of 610 CMR would affect AICUM institutions.  General Counsel 
Papanikolaou said AICUM was rigorously pursuing statutory amendment which would exempt 
their member institutions from the BHE’s jurisdictional authority.  She told the Task Force that 
the DHE would like to come up with an administrative solution and presented the proposed 
changes to amend the 2001 interpretation to AICUM.  
 
Assistant Commissioner Tinkham stated that one issue with the 2001 Interpretation was that 
there was no accurate way to track the degrees added by institutions, and this was an 
opportunity to address that problem, as well as to devise an administrative solution to AICUM’s 
expressed concerns.  General Counsel Papanikolaou added that the Academic Affairs 
Committee also expressed the desire to have more time to discuss substantive issues and this 
would allow for that. 
 
General Counsel Papanikolaou said that before the next Task Force meeting, Task Force 
members should think about what state approval means, what it should mean, and what value it 
adds to the program.  She asked Task Force members to note that the federal government’s 
position is that accreditation is not enough and to consider whether the state was going to look 
at the individual program or the institution. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 12:19 p.m. 

 
List of Documents Used 
Breakdown of Program Approval and Changes by AICUM Institution 
Jurisdiction Memorandum, 04/08/2013, Constantia Papanikolaou 
Maryland Approach to Distance Education Memorandum, 09/04/2013  
Memorandum regarding SARA Feedback, 10/28/2013, Shelley Tinkham 
November 4, 2013 Task Force Minutes 
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 BOARD OF HIGHER EDUCATION 
October 29, 2013 

9 a.m. 
 

Mount Wachusett Community College 
444 Green Street 

North Cafeteria, First Floor 
Gardner, Massachusetts 

 
Minutes 

 
A meeting of the Board of Higher Education (BHE) was held at Mount Wachusett Community 
College (MWCC) in Gardner, Massachusetts. 
 
The following Board members were present: 
 
Charles F. Desmond, Chair 
Louis Ricciardi, Vice Chair 
David Barron 
C. Bernard Fulp 
Nancy Hoffman 
Matthew Malone, Secretary of Education 
Kathy Matson 
Fernando Reimers 
Tina Sbrega 
Henry Thomas 
Paul Toner 
 
The following Board members were absent: 
 
Dani Monroe 
Keith Peden 
 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Charles Desmond called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m. and invited Mount 
Wachusett Community College President Asquino to offer remarks. 

 
II. WELCOME 

Dr. Daniel M. Asquino, President, Mount Wachusett Community College 

President Daniel Asquino began by welcoming the Board of Higher Education and 
attendees to MWCC.  He commented that Board Members Tina Sbrega and Kathy 
Matson were from Mount Wachusett College.  He then presented on the five pillars of 
MWCC: academic excellence access and success, civic learning and engagement, 
workforce training, partnerships with K-12, and sustainability and efficiency.   

MWCC believes in the Vision Project and stated that the key is to partner and make sure 
there is collaboration. Chair Desmond saluted President Aquino’s energy and thanked 
him for hosting the Board meeting.  He said that having the meeting at MWCC has 
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allowed Board members to gain a deeper understanding of what is occurring at the 
community colleges. 

III. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
Chair Desmond then brought forth a motion to accept the minutes of the June 18, 2013, 
BHE meeting. The motion was seconded and the minutes were approved unanimously 
by all Board members present.  
 

IV. CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS 
Chair Desmond thanked everyone for their help in the North Shore Community College 
presidential search.  Dr. Patricia Gentile’s nomination was approved by the Board during 
the BHE’s October 22nd Special Meeting.  He to thanked Board Member Paul Toner and 
Dr. Saeyun Lee, Designee for Secretary Malone, for participating in the interview 
process.  Chair Desmond added that there was currently another presidential search 
underway at Framingham State University.  He said Board members should have 
already received a memorandum with the interview schedule and stressed the 
importance of active BHE participation in the interview process. 
 
Chair Desmond then invited BHE members to two events, the Vision Project Forum at 
the Boston Foundation on November 5th and the Statewide Trustees Conference at the 
University of Massachusetts Medical School in Worcester on November 7th.  He 
continued his remarks and spoke about new grants, particularly the STEM Starter 
Academy, the Performance Incentive Fund, Commonwealth Dual Enrollment Program 
and others.  He said FY14 was a great budgetary year with over $13 million in new 
initiatives.  Chair Desmond stated that it was an exciting time for institutions to have 
additional resources. 

 
V. COMMISSIONER’S REMARKS 

Commissioner Richard Freeland thanked Chair Desmond and President Asquino, 
adding it was great to be back on a campus.  He commented on MWCC sustainability 
and thought it was great they were running on 100% renewable energy.  He also 
recognized Bill Hart and Vincent Pedone, Executive Officers for the Community College 
Council of Presidents and State University Council of Presidents, respectively.  
 
Commissioner Freeland said it was the season of conferences over the past couple of 
months and mentioned some of the meetings that had recently taken place.  He also 
spoke of the first enrollment reports, which Jonathan Keller had cautioned were 
preliminary.  He stated the enrollment numbers were about level and that shows the 
continued strength of public higher education with an overall 22% increase over the past 
10 years.  Commissioner Freeland predicted that the state will see a decline in the 
number of graduates in some high need fields.  He mentioned that the Vision Project 
Conference on October 18th had 450 people in attendance and said Special Assistant 
Anne Perkins and Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs Carlos Santiago 
did a great job organizing it with the advice of the Steering Committee.  He also shared 
details about a regional forum that connected educators and employers with LEAP, and 
a meeting with the eight state partners at a Multi-State Collaborative Event.  Finally, he 
stated that on November 7th there would be a Statewide Trustees Conference organized 
by the new Director of the Office of Trustee Relations Jen Perkins.  He commented that 
Governor Deval Patrick would open the meeting.  He also congratulated Events and 
Executive Meetings Manager Stacy Bougie for doing a terrific job organizing all of these 
events. 
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Commissioner Freeland briefly referenced the situation at Westfield State University, 
which he said has been very much on everyone’s minds and in the media.  He briefly 
summarized the actions the Department and the BHE’s Executive Committee had taken 
in seeking answers from both the local Board and the President to the finding in the 
pending O’Connor and Drew reports.  He added he hoped that the situation would come 
to a fair and reasonable resolution. 

 
He continued his remarks by turning to the new process of evaluating presidents, which 
under the new guidelines includes evaluating light of statewide priorities, as approved by 
the BHE.  Commissioner Freeland also introduced Dr. Jorge Perez from Kennesaw 
State University in Georgia who is an American Council on Education Fellow with the 
Department of Higher Education. 
 
Commissioner Freeland also mentioned that Deputy Commissioner for Administration 
and Finance Sean Nelson was working on a system-wide strategic planning process that 
covered several issues, including efficiency goals.  Finally, a discussion with State 
University Presidents has been initiated regarding a State University budget formula.    
 

VI. SECRETARY OF EDUCATION’S REMARKS 
List of Documents Submitted by the Secretary of Education: 
None submitted. 
 
Before Secretary Mathew Malone began his remarks, Chair Desmond asked Board 
members to introduce themselves.  He then introduced Secretary Malone, stating that he 
has been a strong advocate for public higher education.  Secretary Malone thanked the 
Chair and Commissioner Freeland, who he said has led the Department with integrity 
and honor.  He also thanked President Asquino for hosting the Board meeting at MWCC.  
He said MWCC was doing great work, especially with work on early college/high school 
dual enrollment, as well as the Veterans Center.  He also congratulated North Shore 
Community College for hiring Dr. Patricia Gentile. 
 
Secretary Malone continued, saying he was excited for the work of the Vision Project.  
The Executive Office of Education organized a one-day Back to Fall Tour and he took 
his niece and her friend to visit Massachusetts College of Liberal Arts, University of 
Massachusetts Amherst and Worcester State University. 
 

 
VII. REPORTS FROM PRESIDENTS 

A. Community College Presidents’ Report – Berkshire Community College 
President Ellen Kennedy 
List of Documents Submitted by President Kennedy: 
None submitted. 
 

The Board was informed that President Ira Rubenzahl from Springfield Technical 
Community College was unable to attend the meeting and President Ellen Kennedy 
would offer remarks on behalf of the community colleges. 
 
President Kennedy initiated her remarks by discussing the importance of collaboration 
and spoke of the partnership between Berkshire Community College (BCC) and MCLA.  
She attended the October 18th Vision Project Conference and was inspired by keynote 
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speaker President Freeman Hrabowski, III, of the University of Maryland Baltimore 
County.  She continued her comments, remarking on all of the important work including 
that on Developmental Math and the Massachusetts Articulated System of Transfer.   
President Kennedy also spoke on the FY15 budget, deferred maintenance, health 
insurance, the Department of Labor Trade Adjustment Assistance Community College 
and Career Training Grant, Massachusetts Institute of Technology collaborative effort 
with the Community Colleges in creating an online learning program, MA Partnership for 
Collaboration and Efficiencies, and the STEM Starter Academy.  She added that she 
looked forward to welcoming Dr. Gentile on January 7th when she starts as President at 
North Shore Community College. 

 
B. State University Presidents’ Report – Massachusetts College of Liberal Arts 

President Mary Grant 
List of Documents Submitted by President Grant: 
None submitted. 
 

Before President Grant began her report, Commissioner Freeland shared that the rule 
regarding MassHealth had changed and would be effective January 1st.  He applauded 
the work that Nate Mackinnon did to make that happen and indicated that Anne Perkins 
would be soon forwarding additional information in this regard. 
 
President Grant started her remarks by stating that MCLA had been named one of the 
top ten public liberal arts colleges in the country and the school was about to go through 
its ten year accreditation cycle.  She thanked everyone for their work on the FY14 
budget, which was the first major increase she had seen in her 12 years as President.  
She applauded the BHE for continuing to support public higher education institutions and 
thanked Commissioner Freeland for organizing the Vision Project Conference.  
President Grant also thanked the members of the Task Force on Transforming 
Developmental Math Education.   
 
President Grant mentioned that this year marks the 175th anniversary of the 
Commonwealth’s State Universities and what began as the need to address one set of 
circumstances has evolved.  She added that 90% of those who graduate from State 
Universities stay in Massachusetts.   

 
VIII. REPORT FROM STUDENT ADVISORY COUNCIL 

List of Documents Submitted by Ms. Matson: 
None submitted. 
 
Board member Kathy Matson welcomed everyone to Mount Wachusett Community 
College, where she was currently a student, and stated that the Student Advisory 
Council has met twice this semester and has major concerns in regard to student debt, 
retention and completion rates.  She said the Council still needed to elect segmental 
advisors and encouraged better attendance.  Board Member Matson said that the 
Council also discussed the Vision Project and would like to embrace and would be 
happy to help advance any areas.  She shared that the next meeting would be on 
November 21st.   
 
At this point during the meeting, Secretary Malone excused himself, and his designee, 
Dr. Saeyun Lee, Policy Director of the Executive Office of Education, took his place. 
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IX. MOTIONS 
A. Academic Affairs 

List of Documents Used:  
AAC Motions 14-01, 14-02 and 14-04 through 14-10 
 

Academic Affairs Committee (AAC) Chair Hoffman said the Committee continues to 
work on revamping its procedure to allow for substantive conversations about both the 
program applications and issues related to academic policy.  She said that there were 
some concerns expressed at the AAC meeting about the University of Massachusetts 
Boston’s proposal to offer the Master of Arts in Global Inclusion and Social 
Development, and for that reason, the University of Massachusetts Boston motion was 
pulled out of the consent agenda.  However, the issues have been addressed in a 
memorandum to the Committee and is now before the full BHE for consideration today .  
She also said that there was not enough time to discuss the AICUM legislation or the 
Community College housing criteria.  Committee Chair Hoffman then brought forth the 
following motions on a consent agenda and provided time for discussion. 
 
Vice Chair Louis Ricciardi mentioned Salve Regina University’s program, which had 
been operating in Massachusetts without having been approved.  He asked how often 
this happens and Commissioner Freeland responded that this is an issue, in that the 
Department is not able to monitor programs that do not come to the Board.  Committee 
Chair Hoffman shared with Board members that Assistant Commissioner Shelley 
Tinkham said at the AAC meeting that there were a number of programs that did not 
know there were supposed to seek approval.  Assistant Commissioner Tinkham added 
that the reason the Board is seeing more out-of-state institutions seeking program 
approvals was because of new federal requirements.   
 
The following motion was moved, seconded and passed unanimously. 

 

AAC 14-10 CONSENT AGENDA 

MOVED: The Board of Higher Education approves the following motions on a consent 
agenda: 

 
AAC 14-01 Fitchburg State University  

Bachelor of Science in Chemistry 

AAC 14-02 Springfield Technical Community College  
Associate in Science in Health Information Technology  

AAC 14-04 University of Massachusetts Boston  
Doctor of Education in Higher Education 
Doctor of Philosophy in Higher Education 

 AAC 14-05 Bay Path College  
Master of Fine Arts in Creative Non-Fiction Writing  

AAC 14-06 College of Saint Rose 
Master of Science in Education: Leadership and Administration; 
Certificate of Advanced Study, School Building Leader; Certificate 
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Committee Chair Hoffman then brought forth the motion to approve the application of the 
University of Massachusetts Boston to offer the Master of Arts and Doctor of Philosophy 
in Global Inclusion and Social Development.  Board Member Henry Thomas seconded 
the motion.  Board Member Fernando Reimers thanked Senior Deputy Commissioner for 
Academic Affairs for his memorandum and said it clarified the concerns of the 
Committee. 
 
The following motion was passed unanimously. 
 

 
Committee Chair Hoffman then turned the discussion to the Report from the 
Commissioner’s Task Force on Transforming Developmental Math Education.  She said 
the Academic Affairs Committee was deeply appreciative of the work of the Task Force.  
It was very critical work, she stated, and would make sure that students can move 
forward quickly.  She continued, saying the rates of students requiring remediation were 
too high.  Unfortunately, the Committee was not able to finish the discussion, but was 
able to recommend approval of the recommendations, particularly with regard to the 
USE of GPAs.  Committee Chair Hoffman explained that it allowed institutions to use 
GPA as a method of placing students and was a revision of the 1998 Common 
Assessment Policy.  In December, the Academic Affairs Committee would vote on the 
rest of the Task Force’s recommendations, including the creation of multiple pathways.  
Committee Chair Hoffman added that there was an increasing amount of research that 
showed statistics and quantitative reasoning are both also appropriate pathways. 

of Advanced Study, School District Study  

AAC 14-07 Saint Joseph’s College of Maine 
Bachelor of Science in Nursing; Master of Science in Nursing; 
Master of Science in Education 

AAC 14-08 Salve Regina University  
Bachelor of Science in Nursing  

AAC 14-09 University of North Caroline at Chapel Hill  
Master of Public Administration 

AAC 14-10 University of Southern California  
Master of Education 

Authority: Article III, Section 6, By-Laws 

Contact: 
 

Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P-16 and 
Veterans Policy 

AAC 14-03 University of Massachusetts Boston 
Master of Arts in Global Inclusion and Social Development;  
Doctor of Philosophy in Global inclusion and Social Development 
 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 9(b) 

Contact: Carlos Santiago, Ph.D., Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs 
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Board Member Paul Toner said some of the union presidents had expressed concerns 
over the implications of approving the Task Force’s recommendations.  He said that 
although there were some math professors involved in the Task Force, math faculty 
members were worried that students would be not be sufficiently prepared to take 
college-level courses without having first taken remedial courses.  After further 
discussion, Board Member Thomas said that there was a dichotomy between Board 
Member Toner’s point and that which was being voted on. 
 
Chair Desmond recognized a member of the public who wished to offer comments on 
the topic; Richard Bisk, Professor of Mathematics at Worcester State University, shared 
his concerns with the Board and said that he did not support the Task Force’s 
recommendations.  He did not believe that high school GPA would be a placement 
method and   Commissioner Freeland thanked him for attending the Board meeting and 
sharing his opinion.  He added that the Department would like to pilot the new approach 
because Developmental Math education in Massachusetts was an issue that needed to 
be addressed, and he thought an experimental roll out was the appropriate way to move 
forward. 
 
 After further discussion, the following motion was moved, seconded and passed 
unanimously. 

 

 
 
B. Fiscal Affairs and Administrative Policy 

List of Documents Used: 
FAAP Motions 14-01 through 14-20 

 
Fiscal Affairs and Administrative Policy (FAAP) Committee Chair C. Bernard Fulp began 
the presentation of FAAP motions by bringing forth a motion to Endorse the Berry Dunn 
Report on the State University and Community College IT Collaboration and Efficiency 
Project.  It was seconded.  He said that by accepting the Berry Dunn Report’s 
recommendations, it would free up much needed assets. 
 
The following motion passed unanimously: 

 

 
Committee Chair Fulp brought forth FAAP consent agenda motion 14-15 and shared 
with the Board that there were 13 construction projects that range from new residence 

AAC 14-12 Receipt of the Report from Commissioner’s Task Force on Transforming 
Developmental Math Education 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 6 and 9 

Contact: Carlos Santiago, Ph.D., Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs 

FAAP 14-01 Endorsement of the Berry Dunn Report on the State University and 
Community College IT Collaboration and Efficiency Project 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, 9 

Contact: Sean Nelson, Deputy Commissioner for Administration and Finance 
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halls, to parking lots to increase infrastructure improvements on our campuses.  The 
following motion was seconded and passed unanimously: 

 
 

 
 
 

FAAP 14-15 CONSENT AGENDA 

MOVED: The Board of Higher Education approves the following motion on a 
consent agenda: 
 

FAAP 14-02 Approval of MSCBA New Residence Hall Project, 
Salem State University 

FAAP 14-03 Approval of MSCBA Weir Surface Parking Project, 
Salem State University 

FAAP 14-04 Approval of MSCBA Public Safety Relocation Project, 
Salem State University 

FAAP 14-05 Approval of MSCBA One-Stop Student Interface 
Center Renovation, Salem State University  

FAAP 14-06 Approval of MSCBA Mainstage Theater Project, Salem 
State University 

FAAP 14-07 Approval of MSCBA New Student Housing Capacity 
and Renewal and Adaption Project, Massachusetts 
Maritime Academy 

FAAP 14-08 Approval of MSCBA Mess Deck Expansion, 
Massachusetts Maritime Academy 

FAAP 14-09 Approval of MSCBA Woodward Hall Renewal and 
Adaption Project, Bridgewater State University 

FAAP 14-10 Approval of MSCBA Flagg Townhouses Fire 
Protection Project, Massachusetts College Of Liberal 
Arts 

FAAP 14-11 Approval of MSCBA Aubuchon Hall New Capacity and 
Renewal/Adaption Project, Fitchburg State University 

FAAP 14-12 Approval of MSCBA Renovation of Hammond Campus 
Center Library Project, Fitchburg State University 

FAAP 14-13 Approval of MSCBA Maple Street Athletic Fields 
Project, Framingham State University 

FAAP 14-14 Approval of MSCBA Parking Improvements Project, 
Framingham State University 

 

 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 6 

Contact: Sean P. Nelson, Deputy Commissioner for Administration & Finance 
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Committee Chair Fulp then brought forth four MSCBA motions, also on a consent 
agenda.  The following motion was moved, seconded and passed unanimously. 

 
FAAP 14-21 CONSENT AGENDA 
MOVED: The Board of Higher Education approves the following motions on a 

consent agenda: 
 
FAAP 14-16 Approval of MSCBA Center For Design + Media 

Supplemental Funding, Massachusetts College of Art 
And Design 

FAAP 14-17 Approval of MSCBA Haley Academic Center 
Supplemental Funding, Mount Wachusett Community 
College 

FAAP 14-18 Approval of Delegation of Authority to the 
Commissioner to Amend the Contract for Financial 
Assistance, Management and Services Between the 
Massachusetts State College Building Authority and the 
Commonwealth, for the State Universities 

FAAP 14-19 Approval of Delegation of Authority to the 
Commissioner to Approve the Contract for Financial 
Assistance, Management and Services Between the 
Massachusetts State College Building Authority and the 
Commonwealth, for the Community Colleges 

 

 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 6 

Contact: Sean P. Nelson, Deputy Commissioner for Administration & Finance 
Fiscal and Administrative Policy 

 
Committee Chair Fulp brought a motion for Approval of Criteria for Evaluating Student 
Housing Projects on Community College Campuses.  It was seconded.  He said that after 
substantial discussion FAAP Committee members believe they should move forward.  
There was not enough time, he explained, to vote on the same motion during the AAC 
meeting and AAC members were invited to join the FAAP Committee meeting.  FAAP 
Committee members voted on this motion and it was passed unanimously. 

  
 Board Member Thomas called for a point of information, and asked whether the Board 

had already voted to allow Community Colleges to have residence halls.  Commissioner 
Freeland replied that the motion to allow Community Colleges to present housing projects 
to the Board was voted on and passed by AAC and the Board in June.  This motion was 
to approve the criteria that those projects would be evaluated on.  Dr. Lee thanked the 
Department for making the revisions that were discussed during the FAAP meeting.  

 
The following motion passed, with one abstention; Board Member Thomas abstained. 
 

  

FAAP 14-20 Approval of Criteria for Evaluating Student Housing Projects on 
Community College Campuses 
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X. PRESENTATION 

A. FY15 Budget 
Sean Nelson, Deputy Commissioner of Administration and Finance 
List of Documents Used: 
FY15 Budget Development PowerPoint 
 

Commissioner Freeland stated that in December, Deputy Commissioner of Administration 
and Finance Nelson would present the FY15 budget proposal and that today’s discussion 
was intended to inform that vote.  Deputy Commissioner Nelson began his presentation 
by stating that the Department wanted to continue the momentum it gained in FY14.  He 
shared that the budget was separated into different “buckets:” financial aid, DHE 
administration and strategic initiatives, workforce development, Commonwealth 
commitments, State Universities and Community Colleges.  

 
The BHE members asked questions that ranged from financial aid topics, to the use of 
PIF grants to scale up initiatives that were moving the Vision Project goals forward.  
Deputy Commissioner Nelson summarized his presentation and stated that the 
recommended top priorities were the Massachusetts State Scholarship, learning 
outcomes assessment, Commonwealth Dual Enrollment, and funding formulas for the 
community colleges and state universities.  Commissioner Freeland told Board Members 
that the proposed FY15 budget would be circulated before the next Board meeting. 

 
B. Civic Education Update 

List of Documents Used: 
Draft Report from the Study Group on Civic Learning and Engagement: 
Preparing Citizens 
Summary of Recommendations from Study Group on Civic Learning and 
Engagement 
Update from Study Group on Civic Learning and Engagement PowerPoint 
 
Presentors 
Daniel M. Asquino, President, Mount Wachusett Community College Carlos 
Santiago, Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs, Department of 

Higher Education  
Shelley Tinkham, Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P-16, and Veterans 

Policy, Department of Higher Education 
John Reiff, Director, Civic Engagement and Service Learning, University of 

Massachusetts Amherst 
 

Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago introduced President Asquino, Assistant 
Commissioner Tinkham, and Director John Reiff to the Board.  A brief video on civic 
education was then played.  President Asquino spoke about the reason why the study 
group was created and thanked Senator Michael Moore for his work.  Assistant 
Commissioner Tinkham then went over the recommendations found in the report, and 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 9; Sections 121 and 122 
of Chapter 68 of the Acts of 2011 

Contact: Carlos Santiago, Ph.D., Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs 
and Sean Nelson, Deputy Commission for Administration and Finance 
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summarized in the board materials.   
 
Commissioner Freeland noted that special attention should be paid to the rubrics.  After 
some discussion, Board Member Barron shared that as that draft is finalized he would 
think carefully about how the outcomes are phrased to ensure that students are not being 
measured against a value set. The BHE members thanked the study group for their 
terrific work. 

 
C. Vision Project Report and Conference 

Richard M. Freeland, Commissioner, Department of Higher Education 
 

In the interest of time, Commissioner Freeland spoke briefly about the Vision Project 
Report and Conference.  He told the Board that Associate Commissioner for External 
Affairs Katy Abel and Director of Publications and New Media Sarah Mealey wrote Within 
Our Sights: Inside Campus Efforts to Achieve National Leadership in Public Higher 
Education and did a wonderful job.  He said the report showed that Massachusetts had a 
lot of work to do in order to become a national leader, but the stories from the campuses 
gives the state a reason to claim that national leadership is within our sights.   
 

XI. MOTIONS 
 

C. Board of Higher Education 

Chair Desmond brought forth a motion to approve Commissioner Freeland’s FY2013 
Performance Evaluation.  It was seconded.  Chair Desmond explained the process 
used by the Executive Committee in preparing the Commissioner’s evaluation.  He 
added that the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education and the 
Department of Early Education and Care had similar processes where the Executive 
Committee evaluated their respective Commissioners and that those evaluations 
were voted on by their respective Boards.  Chair Desmond said that Board 
appreciates the good work of the Commissioner. 

 
The following motion was passed unanimously.  

 

 
XII. OTHER BUSINESS 

There was no other business. 
 

XIII. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
There were no requests from the public to participate. 
 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT 
The meeting was adjourned at 12:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 
      Richard M. Freeland, Ph.D. 

      Commissioner of the Department and  
Secretary to the Board 

BHE 14-02 Commissioner’s FY2013 Performance Evaluation 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Section 9(b) 

Contact: Constantia T. Papanikolaou, General Counsel 
 



BOARD OF HIGHER EDUCATION 
October 22, 2013 

12:00 p.m. 
 

Department of Higher Education 
1 Ashburton Place, Room 1401 

Boston, Massachusetts 
 

Special Meeting Minutes 
 

A special meeting of the Board of Higher Education (BHE) was held on Tuesday, 
October 22, 2013, in the DHE Conference Room, 14th floor of One Ashburton Place, 
Boston, Massachusetts. 
 
The following Board members were present: 
Charles Desmond, Chair 
David Barron 
C. Bernard Fulp 
Nancy Hoffman 
Saeyun Lee, Designee for Secretary Malone 
Kathy Matson 
Fernando Reimers 
Henry Thomas 
Paul Toner 
 
The following Board members were absent: 
Louis Ricciardi, Vice Chair 
Matthew Malone, Secretary of Education 
Dani Monroe 
Keith Peden 
Tina Sbrega 
 
The following North Shore Community College Board of Trustees members were 
present: 
Richard Yagjian, Chair 
Martha Farmer 
James Ridley 
Steven Seeche 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 12:18 p.m.   

II. MOTION 

 A. Board of Higher Education 

 BHE  14-01 North Shore Community College Presidential Appointment 

Chair Charles Desmond opened the meeting by welcoming North Community 
College (NSCC) Trustees and administrators.  He stated that the purpose of the 
meeting was to consider and vote on the NSCC trustees’ presidential nominee Dr. 
Patricia Gentile.  He then asked members of the BHE and representatives from 
NSCC to introduce themselves.  He continued by giving a brief overview of the 
process for selecting a president.  Chair Desmond said that the BHE had the 
ultimate statutory authority to approve the recommendations of the local Boards 



for presidents. Pursuant to the new BHE guidelines, BHE members had the 
opportunity to interview semi-finalists; he thanked BHE members Saeyun Lee and 
Paul Toner for participating in the interviews.  He noted that he also participated in 
the interviews and that Commissioner Richard Freeland interviewed all of the 
semi-finalists.  Chair Desmond said that NSCC Chair Richard Yagjian led the 
search and asked him to tell those present more about the process. 

NSCC Chair Yagjian said that the search for a new president began in January 
after Dr. Wayne Burton announced he would retire.  After soliciting proposals from 
different search consultant firms, they chose RH Perry and Associates from 
Washington, DC in March.  The initial pool consisted of 73 candidates and, all but 
five, met the minimum requirements.  The search committee spent several weeks 
reviewing the 68 candidates, and narrow the pool down to 18 through that 
process.  Of those 18, one withdrew and the committee did further analysis on the 
background reviews of the remaining 17 candidates.  There were then 13 semi-
finalists who were asked to come to Boston and interview with the search 
committee.  This took two and a half days and the committee asked each 
applicant the same series of questions within a 90 minute sessions.  The 
committee was virtually unanimous regarding the top five candidates selected as 
finalists.  Chair Yagjian said it was an extraordinary process and experience.  He 
mentioned that General Counsel Constantia Papanikolaou represented the 
Department of Higher Education and thanked her for all of her assistance.   

He continued, saying that the five finalists spent one day visiting the Lynn campus 
and another at the Danvers campus, and concluded their stay with another round 
of interviews with the trustees. NSCC Chair Yagjian stated that it was a grueling 
process to become the president of a community college and that he gives all of 
the candidates tremendous credit for all of the work they had to do to prepare for 
it.  He said the presidential nominee they bring forth to the Board rose to the top 
and the NSCC Board was very active in the process and were all strong 
supporters of the nomination.  When the NSCC Board went to vote, the meeting 
room was at capacity and the attendees appeared to be happy with the choice.  
NSCC Chair Yagjian shared that in addition to consulting with the search 
committee, he spoke with roughly 25 to 30 members of the campus community to 
elicit their opinions and thoughts because he wanted to have a good sense of the 
feeling of the community at large.  

Chair Desmond then asked NSCC Chair Yagjian why he thought Dr. Gentile was 
the best candidate.  He responded by saying that one of the things that struck him 
was her business background and degree from The Wharton School.  NSCC is 
foremost an educational institution, but he also sees it as a business and the 
leader needs to be able to lead.  Dr. Gentile can see the college in its entirety he 
said and possessed all the qualities necessary to lead.  He also admired her 
perseverance and determination and shared in this regard when the 13 
candidates came to Boston, Dr. Gentile was the first on the agenda at 7:30 a.m.  
Her flight had been cancelled from New Jersey and the committee offered to 
reschedule her interview.  However, she did not accept that and instead rented a 
car and drove all night to make it Boston in time for her 7:30 a.m. interview.  Dr. 
Gentile arrived at the hotel at 4:00 a.m. and to NSCC Chair Yagjian it showed her 
determination and that was a characteristic of someone who could lead North 
Shore Community College. He added NSCC needs a president that can go into 
the community and meet with private industry in order to gain their support and 
also have the ability to work with the Department of Higher Education and political 
delegations.  NSCC Chair Yagjian thinks she has the qualities to do that.  He 
commented that the pool contained exceptional candidates, including two out of 



the five final candidates were sitting presidents.  However, Dr. Gentile’s potential 
is unlimited and she has the capability to take the institution a higher level. 

Dr. Gentile thanked NSCC Chair Yagjian and the NSCC Board for their faith in her 
and she said she looked forward to leading the institution in partnership with them.  
She went on to say she was struck by the Commonwealth’s commitment to 
community colleges and student success. That was instrumental to her in knowing 
that she wanted to come NSCC.  NSCC is a polished gem and should be proud of 
what it has achieved in the past and what is going to be accomplished.  She said 
that she was very excited to be called and told that she was chosen as a NSCC 
presidential finalist, especially knowing there were sitting presidents in the pool. 
Dr. Gentile stated the choosing her was riskier than choosing a sitting president, 
but that choice says something about NSCC and where they want to go.  Higher 
education is a major catalyst that helps lift Americans out of poverty and that is 
why she is committed to higher education as a whole.  She referenced the 
tremendous work that has gone into the Vision Project and agreed that successful 
higher education is the key to a competitive nation.  Higher education institutions 
need to supply the country with leaders and smart individuals.  The institutions, 
she said, that are doing this work are the community colleges.  Higher education 
has a huge return of investment when students successfully complete their goals 
– not just for the students, but for the community and state.  Dr. Gentile added that 
she is very excited and eager to work with NSCC, the BHE and the Department to 
help students, the Community and the Commonwealth to attain those goals.   

North Shore Community College Board members were then given the opportunity 
to make remarks.  Trustee Martha Farmer said that Dr. Gentile was articulate and 
smart, both of which made a difference.  She notices that Dr. Gentile was a first 
generation college student who went to the University of Pennsylvania and 
graduated magna cum laude.  She described Dr. Gentile as a risk taker who has 
raised four sons, two of which were adopted at adolescents.  That was a personal 
characteristic, which demonstrated a commitment to kids.  That giving, generous 
nature, along with being articulate, brilliant, and being good at fundraising was an 
awfully attractive package, she said.  Trustee Farmer also said that Dr. Gentile 
had broad experience outside of the community college sector, having previously 
run a non-profit. That capacity to bring people together made her stand out of a 
group of extremely qualified candidates.  

NSCC Board Member James Ridley said he had the opportunity to interview Dr. 
Gentile and the students she interacted with during her campus visit.  He said she 
was so genuine with the students and that was very important for an educator, 
which is why he voted for her. 

NSCC Board Member Steven Seeche stated that he was on the Board for six 
months and supported the decision to nominate Dr. Gentile with great delight.  He 
also thanked NSCC Board Chair Yagjian for organizing the process.  He added 
that Dr. Gentile has presence and potential, desire, commitment and humanity.  
North Shore Community College has made great progress and they are ready to 
go to the next level.  He said that Dr. Gentile was the best candidate to move the 
college forward and improve the lives of the students.  
 
Chair Desmond stated that he would now turn to the BHE members and that they 
should feel free to ask any questions or make any comments.  Board Member C. 
Bernard Fulp Spent asked what kind energy and transformative processes did Dr. 
Gentile seek to bring to NSCC as the Commonwealth strives to have the best 
higher education system in the country. 
 



Dr. Gentile shared that Atlantic Cape Community College (ACCC), where she is 
currently Dean, is an Achieving the Dream institution.  AACC has been challenged 
with the Atlantic City industry.  It has also dealt with students who needed English 
as a Second Language instruction and like every good community college there 
was a need to step up their game.  Dr. Gentile sees similarities in the student 
populations being served by NSCC and a need for the college to also up their 
game.  The Vision Project has a lot of goals and benchmarks to help ensure more 
students get to their personal goals and that NSCC was giving them an 
opportunity to improve their lives and community.  Board Member Fulp said that 
with the possibility of a casino being built in Boston, it was helpful to have a 
president leading the institution who was familiar with that industry.   
 
Board Member Fernando Reimers stated that over the next 15 to 20 years jobs 
that exist now would not exist then.  How do we prepare students for the needs of 
industry of the future, not today?  He asked Dr. Gentile how could NSCC be an 
engine of social development.  Dr. Gentile spoke about the culinary work and the 
casino industry impact at ACCC and the commitment sustainability that cuts 
across curriculum.  She said it was definitely a challenge to prepare students to 
understand where these industries are going.  She said higher education 
administrators have to be close to the industry and listen to employers to see 
where they are going, not just in STEM, but liberal arts as well. 
Community colleges are a part of the community.  It is important to have 
employers engaged in what you do and to build those relationships, especially 
with local community-based organizations. Dr. Gentile said it was the job of the 
president to engage and invite the community.  
 
Board Member Henry Thomas noted that those BHE members who attended the 
Academic Affairs Committee meeting had just participated in a discussion around 
student success.  He asked Dr. Gentile what kind of strategies she would use to 
facilitate student completion.  Dr. Gentile responded by first stating that there were 
many people working the developmental education and that she believed it would 
be solved.  She said that the focus should be on how to scale existing strategies 
up.  Dr. Gentile added that another strategy for ensuring student completion 
revolved around intrusive advising and having a student support service network.  
The number one reason why students drop out is financial and she said they had 
to look at financial aid and funding streams to help students stay and meet their 
financial obligations.  She continued, stating that most community colleges 
students have one or two jobs and have child care needs, and the research shows 
that when students work over 21 hours a week, their academic performance 
suffers.  Dr. Gentile said that it is necessary to reduce a student’s financial 
obligation so that they can stay in school and engage in activities and support 
services offered.  Students are asking themselves “How am I going to pay my rent 
and my tuition?”  If the Commonwealth is really going to address the needs of low-
income students, then they need to pay attention that that area. 
 
Board Member David Barron asked if there were any models that were providing 
that type of financial aid and creating a shift in life in the community college sector.  
Dr. Gentile answered there was no specific model because people think 
community colleges are affordable, they have not really paid attention to financial 
aid in the sector.  She said there was a need to help students who were not 
eligible for the Pell grant.  She added that changes on the federal level about 
financial aid have affected community colleges and there were plenty of 
difficulties.  Higher education leaders need to think about incentives to work hard, 
build institutional resources, and increase endowment, scholarships and financial 



aid. 
 
Dr. Gentile shared that she was an adjunct instructor at ACCC while studying at 
The Wharton School.  She also worked with a conservationist company. However, 
she enjoyed being in the classroom.  After working in Washington, DC, she 
returned to South Jersey and called the President of ACCC and asked if there was 
something she could help with.  She was asked to coordinate the efforts that 
sprouted from a New Jersey Department of Labor grant.  Students involved in the 
program were considered to be in transition and upon completion, they were 
thankful to be given the opportunity to move back to productive citizenry.  Dr. 
Gentile fell in love with the mission and she said advocacy has always been in her 
heart.  Community colleges are a way for individuals to transform their lives and it 
was a transformational business.  
 
Chair Desmond thanked Dr. Gentile for answering the Board members’ questions.  
He also took time to recognize and thank Interim President Janice Forsstrom, who 
he said had been terrific, handled the situation elegantly and kept NSCC moving 
in the right direction. 
 
The following motion was brought forth and seconded.  There was no further 
discussion.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 

BHE 14-01 NORTH SHORE COMMUNITY COLLEGE PRESIDENTIAL 
APPOINTMENT 
 

MOVED: The Board of Higher Education hereby approves the October 7, 2013 
recommendation of the North Shore Community College Board of 
Trustees recommending Patricia A. Gentile as President of North Shore 
Community College.  Such appointment is effective January 1, 2014, is 
subject to the successful completion of a State Police background check 
and is subject to and in accordance with the attached terms and 
conditions of appointment. 
 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 15A, Sections 9(q) and 21 
 

Contact: Constantia T. Papanikolaou, General Counsel 

III. OTHER BUSINESS 
There was no other business. 
 

IV. ADJOURNMENT 
The meeting was adjourned at 1:05 p.m. 
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Massachusetts Board of Higher Education 
Academic Affairs Committee Meeting Minutes 

 
 

The October 22, 2013 meeting of the Academic Affairs Committee (AAC) was held in the 
Department of Higher Education Conference Room, One Ashburton Place, Boston, 
Massachusetts.  
  
Committee Members Present: 
 
 
 

Committee Chair, Nancy Hoffman; BHE Chairman, 
Charles Desmond;  BHE Vice Chair, Louis Ricciardi; 
Board Members David Barron, Fernando Miguel Reimers, 
Henry Thomas and Secretary of Education designee, 
Saeyun Lee 

Department Staff Present: 
 

Commissioner Richard M. Freeland; Winnie Hagan; 
Constantia Papanikolaou; Anne Perkins; Carlos Santiago; 
Shelley Tinkham; and Elena Quiroz 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

Committee Chair Nancy Hoffman called the meeting to order at 9:33 a.m. and 
announced Vice Chair Louis Ricciardi will be joining the meeting remotely for the 
purpose of listening in only, and will not be voting. 

 
II. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES  

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Minutes of the June 11, 2013 
Academic Affairs Committee meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved. 

 
III. COMMITTEE CHAIR’S REMARKS 

Committee Chair Hoffman stated that there were many motions on the agenda regarding 
the approval of academic programs, in part because of all the work the Department of 
Higher Education (DHE) staff had done over the summer, while the BHE was not in 
session. She also mentioned that the Board of Higher Education (BHE) program 
approval process had been altered to recognize the amount of effort DHE staff put into 
creating reports and ensuring the programs meet Massachusetts standards.  The new 
process consists of a brief presentation by a DHE staff member, followed by a few 
minutes for questions and discussions.  
 

IV. COMMISSIONER’S REMARKS 
Commissioner Richard Freeland stated that he would offer comments on each agenda 
item, as discussed. 

 
V. MOTIONS 

List of Documents Used 
 AAC Meeting PowerPoint, October 22; AAC Motions 14-01 through 14-12 
 

A. AAC 14-01 Fitchburg State University  
Bachelor of Science in Chemistry 
 

Fitchburg State University was represented by Provost Robin Bowen, Dr. Margaret Hoey and 
Dr. Meledath Govindan.  DHE Director for Educator Policy Winnie Hagan stated that the 
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proposed Bachelor of Science in Chemistry was part of the institution’s strategic plan to 
modernize and improve all life sciences at Fitchburg State University.   
 
Committee Chair Hoffman said she was pleased that there was a growing demand for chemists 
and chemistry teachers.  BHE Vice Chair, Louis Ricciardi, commended President Robert 
Antonucci on a great job at Fitchburg State University connecting the aforementioned program 
and the institution’s strategic plan.  He then asked how many students were on the track to be 
chemists and how many to be chemistry teachers.  Dr. Govindan responded that she could not 
predict the exact number, but the majority of students would be in the non-teaching track.   
 
The following motions to approve the program were made, seconded and unanimously 
approved as follows: 
 
AAC 14-01 APPLICATION OF FITCHBURG STATE UNIVERSITY TO AWARD THE 

BACHELOR OF SCIENCE IN CHEMISTRY 
 
MOVED: The Board of Higher Education hereby approves the application of Fitchburg 

State University to award the Bachelor of Science in Chemistry. 
  

Upon graduating the first class for these programs, the University shall submit to 
the Board a status report addressing its success in reaching program goals as 
stated in the application and in the areas of enrollment, curriculum, faculty 
resources, and program effectiveness. 

 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 15, § 9(b). 
Contact: Winnie Hagan, Acting Director for Educator Policy 
 

 
B. AAC 14-02  Springfield Technical Community College 

Associate in Science in Health Information Technology 
 
 
Springfield Technical Community College (STCC) was represented by Dean Matthew Gravel 
and Professors Louise Corcoran and Tracey McKethan.  Director Hagan stated that proposed 
program was designed to be responsive to Massachusetts’ need for a technically skilled 
workforce to support the needs of an evolving health care industry.   
 
Committee Chair Hoffman stated that the STCC proposal responded nicely to workforce needs.  
Dr. Saeyun Lee, Secretary of Education Designee, asked for more information about the clinical 
aspect of the program.  She was told there were two professional practice experiences and that 
students will be placed in a health care setting and that would give them the hands-on 
experience of all aspects of the degree.  There was some discussion about a possible link to 
high school programs and other topics.  
 
The following motion to approve the program were made, seconded and unanimously approved 
as follows: 
 
AAC 14-02 APPLICATION OF SPRINGFIELD TECHNICAL COMMUNITY COLLEGE TO 

AWARD THE ASSOCIATE IN SCIENCE IN HEALTH INFORMATION 
TECHNOLOGY 
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MOVED: The Board of Higher Education hereby approves the application of Springfield 
Technical Community College to award the Associate in Science in Health 
Information Technology. 

  
Upon graduating the first class for these programs, the College shall submit to 
the Board a status report addressing its success in reaching program goals as 
stated in the application and in the areas of enrollment, curriculum, faculty 
resources, and program effectiveness. 

 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 15, § 9(b). 
Contact: Winnie Hagan, Acting Director for Educator Policy 
 

 
C. AAC 14-03 University of Massachusetts Boston 

Master of Arts in Global Inclusion and Social Development; 
Doctor of Philosophy in Global Inclusion and Social 
Development 

 
The University of Massachusetts Boston (UMass Boston) was represented by Dean William 
Kiernan, Provost Winston Langley, Vice Provost Zong-Guo Xia, Special Assistant to the Provost 
Joan Liem, and Associate Vice President Robert Gamache.  DHE Director for Educator Policy 
Winnie Hagan said that the proposed graduate programs in Global Inclusion and Social 
Development will be central to UMass Boston’s new School for Global Inclusion and Social 
Development.  The proposed Master of Arts and Doctoral program are designed to be trans-
disciplinary.  Program curricula will integrate with those of the John W. McCormack Graduate 
School of Policy and Global Studies, the College of Nursing and Health Sciences, the College of 
Education and Human Development, the College of Public and Community Service, and the 
College of Management.   

The external reviewers found the proposal to provide “excellent grounding in global inclusion, 
social development, leadership, cultural competency, systems exchange and ethics.”  They 
suggested integrating disability more fully into curriculum.  The institution agreed to do so. 

Committee Chair Hoffman stated that she found the title confusing and that the general focus of 
the program lacked clarity.  Board Member Reimers added that he found a lack of intellectual 
coherence.  He said that it is important to include populations of need, but that he did not see a 
strong enough emphasis on the law, which is one of the most powerful levers.  He asked about 
the international sites selected for the program, as well, and asked what the strategy was for 
picking the locations, which were Turkey, Saudi Arabia, and Japan. 

Provost Winston Langley spoke briefly to the issue of clarity of the purpose, but suggested that 
the confusion may be due to the fact that this is an innovative program.  He added that he finds 
that it is the case that public institutions in particular have been committed to diversity.  People 
are generally now emulating nature itself in affirming the importance of diversity in everything 
they do.  While the University itself sees this as an essential area of focus, one of the things that 
has been noticed is that this effort for diversity brings forth the people who have at one point 
have been marginalized.  In seeking to advance the cause of marginalized groups, he 
continued, others tend to feel left out and sometimes resentment develops, then undermining 
the goal that diversity seeks.  One of the things that ought to be done is to create an area of 
study that focuses on full inclusion of everyone, and that would have disability as its central 
focus.   The disabled are drawn from every area of life. In addition, we will be focusing on an 
area that has not been focused on that much before.  This program seeks to bridge many 



4 
 

collegiate and disciplinary areas.  That may create a sense of lack of coherence.  He suggested 
that if the program is thought of in terms of inclusion, it would be easier to understand. Provost 
Langley added that the international sites mentioned in the proposal were not an exhaustive list.  
The University also works with Children’s Hospital, which allows the program to have projects in 
over 45 countries.  

Dean William Kiernan added that the program builds off of “life course” theory and looks at 
wellness in sociology.  With persons of disabilities, it is necessary to look at wellness in terms of 
economic status.  There are also courses that examine the heart of the law, looking at the 
implementation and regulation aspect.   

Dean Kiernan then turned to the question of where do the graduates go?  Massachusetts has 
41,000 Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs).  These students are meant to work at these 
NGOs.  He added that the Institute for Community and Inclusion has been around for 52 years 
and has presence in all 50 states.  

Board Member Barron asked if there was a comparable program in the United States. The 
response was that there were very few similar programs.  Most are public health and health 
related and do not look at the wellness and economic development aspect, which takes the 
study a step further. 

Committee Chair Hoffman then asked if it would be possible to prepare a memo that lays out 
more clearly how the program is intellectually coherent and how it sits as a new discipline.  She 
said it was an exciting area, but it is more important to see where it is positioned intellectually 
and at the university. 

Board Chair Desmond asked Senior Deputy Commissioner Carlos Santiago what he thought of 
the program and he said that he thought it was new and innovative.  DHE Director for Educator 
Policy Winnie Hagan added that external reviewers were quite positive.   

A question was raised regarding whether to table the motion for the December BHE meeting.  
After some discussion, Board Chair Desmond decided that the motion should be pulled out of 
today’s consent agenda, that UMass Boston should submit a supplementary information 
responding to the AAC members’ concerns, and that the proposal, along with the 
supplementary memorandum, will be considered by the full BHE meeting on October 29th.  He 
stated that he believed in and is comfortable with the proposal, but that he understands his 
colleagues’ concerns.  

Committee Chair Hoffman reviewed the items that the Committee would like to be addressed by 
UMass Boston in their supplementary submission, including:  
 

 Clarity of the development of a new field and where it sits in the interdisciplinary field; 
 Domestic versus international focus; and 
 Proposed target enrollment of students and the work that they can do when they 

complete program.  
 
Board Member Thomas said that construct was unique and that should not be a reason 
penalize UMass Boston for that. He stated the he would like to see a stronger nexus between 
the intent and operational implications as it relates to the academic study.  Dr. Lee observed 
that a lot of effort has gone into this proposal, and she appreciated the amount of work the 
institution put into it. 
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It was moved and seconded to lay AAC 14-03 on the table until the October 29th BHE meeting, 
after Committee members receive the supplementary memorandum clarifying the specific points 
raised earlier in the conversation.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 
 

D. AAC 14-04 University of Massachusetts Boston 
Doctor of Education in Higher Education; Doctor of 
Philosophy in Higher Education 
 

UMass Boston was represented by Dean Felicia Wilczenski, Associate Professor Jay Dee, Vice 
Provost Zong-Guo Xia, Special Assistant to the Provost Joan Liem, and Associate Vice 
President Robert Gamache.  DHE Director Hagan shared that the proposed Higher Education 
doctoral program includes the integration of a new Ph.D. program added to the existing and 
reconfigured Ed.D program in Higher Education.   
 
Board Member Reimers said this was an excellent program that would move the University in a 
good direction.  He applauded the coherency, integrity and clarity of the design.  Committee 
Chair Hoffman asked if there was a difference between the dissertations for the Doctor of 
Education in Higher Education and the Doctor of Philosophy in Higher Education.  UMass 
Boston representatives responded that the difference would be that the latter would look at 
theoretical contributions to the field while the former would relate to practice-based issues.   
 
The following motion to approve the programs was made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved as follows:   
 
AAC 14-04 APPLICATION OF UNIVERSITY OF MASSACHUSETTS BOSTON TO 

AWARD THE DOCTOR OF EDUCATION IN HIGHER EDUCATION AND 
DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN HIGHER EDUCATION  

 
MOVED: The Board of Higher Education hereby approves the application of the 

University of Massachusetts Boston to award the Doctor of Education in 
Higher Education and the Doctor of Philosophy in Higher Education. 

  
Upon graduating the first class for these programs, the University shall submit to 
the Board a status report addressing its success in reaching program goals as 
stated in the application and in the areas of enrollment, curriculum, faculty 
resources, and program effectiveness. 

 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 15, § 9(b). 
Contact: Winnie Hagan, Acting Director for Educator Policy 
 

E. AAC 14-05 Bay Path College 
Master of Fine Arts in Creative Non-Fiction Writing 

 
Bay Path College was represented by Provost Melissa Morris-Olson and President Carol A. 
Leary.  Assistant Commissioner Shelley Tinkham briefly summarized the proposal.  She stated 
that there was no residency requirement for this Master of Fine Arts and that there were only 
three similar programs in the country.   
 
Committee Chair Hoffman noted that the minimal quality standards for private institutions were 
different than for public institutions. 
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The following motion to approve the program was made, seconded, and unanimously approved 
as follows:   
 
AAC 14-05 APPLICATION OF BAY PATH COLLEGE TO AWARD MASTER OF FINE 

ARTS IN CREATIVE NON-FICTION WRITING 
 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of Bay Path College to award the 

Master of Fine Arts in Creative Non-Fiction Writing. 
 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq.  
Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 

Veterans Policy 
 

F. AAC 14-06 College of Saint Rose 
Master of Science in Education: Leadership and 
Administration; Certificate of Advanced Study, School 
Building Leader; Certificate of Advanced Study, School 
District Leadership 

 
The College of Saint Rose was represented by Vice President for Academic Affairs Bonita 
Pogge and Mr. Charles Verga.  Assistant Commissioner Tinkham said that the program 
applications were for online programs, and the institution did not have a brick and mortar site in 
the Massachusetts.  She summarized the programs and added that these programs are 
designed to prepare students for administrative roles in schools and are delivered online, with 
the exception of a required filed internship.   
 
Dr. Lee asked if the institution had a relationship with the Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education.  Vice President Pogge said no, but that they referred students to the 
proper resources to learn how to get licensed in Massachusetts. 

The following motion to approve the programs was made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved as follows:   
 
AAC 14-06 APPLICATION OF THE COLLEGE OF SAINT ROSE TO AWARD THE 

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION: LEADERSHIP AND 
ADMINISTRATION; CERTIFICATE OF ADVANCED STUDENT, SCHOOL 
BUILDING LEADER; CERTIFICATE OF ADVANCED STUDY, SCHOOL 
DISTRICT LEADERSHIP 

 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of College of Saint Rose to award 

the Master of Science in Education: Leadership and Administration; 
Certificate of Advanced Study, School Building Leader; Certificate of 
Advanced Study, School District Leadership. 

 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq. 
Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 

Veterans Policy 
 

G. AAC 14-07 Saint Joseph’s College of Maine 
Bachelor of Science in Nursing; Master of Science in Nursing; 
Master of Science in Education 
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Saint Joseph’s College of Maine was represented by Interim Dean Lynne Robinson, Interim 
Director Joyce Murphy, Director Margaret Hourigan, and Program Director Susan Nelson.  
Assistant Commissioner Tinkham explained that out-of-state institutions that wished to offer 
internships in Massachusetts would fall under the category of “doing business” in the 
Commonwealth, and therefore must seek approval from the BHE to do so.   
 
Board Member Thomas asked if there was any impact on the institution’s business model if the 
student did not get the practicum location of their choice.  He was told, no it did not. They have 
been successful so far in placing students in one of their two practicum location choices.   
 
The following motion to approve the programs was then made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved as follows:   
 
AAC 14-07 APPLICATION OF SAINT JOSEPH’S COLLEGE OF MAINE TO AWARD THE 

BACHELOR OF SCIENCE IN NURSING; MASTER OF SCIENCE IN NURSING; 
MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION 

 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of Saint Joseph’s College of Maine 

to award the Bachelor of Science in Nursing; Master of Science in Nursing; 
Master of Science in Education. 

   
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq., c. 15A, § 6 
Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 

Veterans Policy 
 

H. AAC 14-08 Salve Regina University 
Bachelor of Science in Nursing 

 
Salve Regina University was represented by Dean Traci Warrington.  Assistant Commissioner 
Tinkham stated that Salve Regina is located in Newport, Rhode Island and summarized the 
program.  Dr. Lee asked if students were enrolled in the program prior to approval.  Assistant 
Commissioner Tinkham said yes, but the institution was not aware that it needed BHE approval.   
Assistant Commissioner Tinkham noted that she has seen an influx of applications from wholly 
online programs due to changes in federal requirements.  When this institution became aware 
that it needed to be approved in Massachusetts, it immediately submitted an application wishing 
to preserve its long-standing clinical relationships.  Board Member Reimers said that these 
types of program approvals made it evident that the work the Task Force on Online Learning 
and For-Profit institutions was important.   
 
The following motion to approve the program was then made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved as follows:   

 
AAC 14-08 APPLICATION OF SALVE REGINA UNIVERSITY TO AWARD THE 

BACHELOR OF SCIENCE IN NURSING 
 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of Salve Regina University to award 

the Bachelor of Science in Nursing. 
 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq., c. 15A, § 6 
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Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 
Veterans Policy 

 
I. AAC 14-09 University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 

Master of Public Administration 
 

The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill was represented by Associate Dean Todd 
Nicolet and Vanessa Pacheco-Bell.  Assistant Commissioner Tinkham stated that The 
University of North Carolina Chapel Hill requests authority to offer the Master of Public 
Administration.  This 44 credit program will be delivered online with the exception of a required 
externship to take place in Massachusetts. Board Member Reimers asked if the school was 
offering online programs in other states and was told that they were.  There was a brief 
discussion of the jurisdictional issues, and it was noted that the Task Force on Online Learning 
and For Profit Institutions is looking into the larger jurisdictional issues and will be presenting 
recommendations. 
 
The following motion to approve the program was then made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved as follows:   

 
AAC 14-09 APPLICATION OF THE UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA AT CHAPEL 

HILL TO AWARD THE MASTER OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION 
 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of the University of North Carolina 

at Chapel Hill to award the Master of Public Administration. 
 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq., c. 15A, § 6 
Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 

Veterans Policy 
 

J. AAC 14-10 University of Southern California 
Master of Education 
 

The University of Southern California was represented by Executive Director Erika Klein and 
Regional Vice President Monica Latowicki.  Assistant Commissioner Tinkham briefly 
summarized the program and said that the University of Southern California has requested the 
authority to offer the Master of Education. This program is delivered online with the exception of 
capstones, which may take place in Massachusetts. Dr. Lee asked about the process for 
identifying mentors, and a representative from the institution shared that the candidates were 
already coming in with field placement, which is part of the application process.  She stated that 
the institution would also enter into Memoranda of Understanding, if needed, with local districts 
 
The following motion to approve the program was then made, seconded, and unanimously 
approved:   

 
AAC 14-10 APPLICATION OF THE UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA TO 

AWARD THE MASTER OF EDUCATION 
 
MOVED: The Board hereby approves the application of the University of Southern 

California to award the Master of Education. 
 

Authority: Massachusetts General Laws c. 69, § 30 et seq., c. 15A, § 6 
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Contact: Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P16 and 
Veterans Policy 

 
K. AAC 14-11 Approval of Academic Affairs Committee Motions 14-01,  

14-02 and 14-04 through 14-10 on a Consent Agenda 
 

The motion was verbally amended to reflect the fact that AAC 14-03 would be addressed 
separately at the October 29th Board of Higher Education meeting. 
 
The following motion was brought forth, seconded and unanimously approved: 
 
AAC 14-11   CONSENT AGENDA 
 
MOVED: The Board of Higher Education approves the following motions to 

be placed on a consent agenda: 
 

AAC 14-01 Fitchburg State University  
Bachelor of Science in Chemistry 

AAC 14-02 Springfield Technical Community College  
Associate in Science in Health Information Technology 

AAC 14-04 University of Massachusetts Boston 
Doctor of Education in Higher Education; 
Doctor of Philosophy in Higher Education 

AAC 14-05 Bay Path College  
Master of Fine Arts in Creative Non-Fiction Writing 

AAC 14-06 College of Saint Rose
Master of Science in Education: Leadership and 
Administration; Certificate of Advanced Study, School 
Building Leader; Certificate of Advanced Study, School 
District Leadership

AAC 14-07 Saint Joseph’s College of Maine 
Bachelor of Science in Nursing; Master of Science in 
Nursing; Master of Science in Education 

AAC 14-08 Salve Regina University
Bachelor of Science in Nursing 

AAC 14-09 University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 
Master of Public Administration 

AAC 14-10 University of Southern California 
Master of Education 

 
 

Authority:  Article III, Section 6, By-Laws 
Contact:  Shelley Tinkham, Ph.D., Assistant Commissioner for Academic, P-16 and 

Veterans Policy 
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L. AAC 14-12 Approval of the Task Force on Transforming Developmental  
Math Education Recommendations 
 

List of Documents Used: 
 Final Report from the Task Force on Transforming Developmental Math Education 

AAC Meeting PowerPoint; October 22; AAC Motions 14-01 through 14-12 
 

Senior Deputy Commissioner Carlos Santiago began by recognizing the Task Force on 
Transforming Developmental Math Education members in attendance: Maura Mast, William 
Heineman, Amparo Fernandez-Folch, Greg Sethares, Frances Feinerman, Roben Bowen, and 
Rebecca Metcalf.  He noted that Dr. Lee was also a member of the Task Force.   

 
Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago then reviewed the charge of the Task Force, which, in 
summary, was to review the existing literature and conduct research, create recommendations 
on the structure of developmental math structure and content, and review the 1998 Board of 
Higher Education Common Assessment Policy.   
 
He then stated that the data shows that roughly 11,000 incoming community college students 
required developmental math education and that of those students, only about 2,000 completed 
a college level math course within two years.  For the State Universities, around 1,500 students 
enrolled in a developmental math course, but only 879 of those who completed the 
developmental math course went on to complete a college level math course.  Senior Deputy 
Commissioner Santiago added that most of these students are under-represented minorities 
and that those losses were unacceptable. 
 
Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago continued the presentation and shared that the Task 
Force learned that the longer it takes a student to take a credit bearing course, the less likely it 
is that they will succeed.  Also, students have to pay for remedial courses, even though those 
classes do not count towards their graduation.  Therefore, acceleration of this experience has 
proven to be effective in ensuring that students who need remediation enter into a credit bearing 
course.  He continued, saying that as far as course sequencing is concerned, many of the 
campuses are already doing this work using their internal budgets and Performance Incentive 
Fund grants.  Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago told Board Members that the Department 
had solicited feedback from the campuses and the majority of it was positive, although there 
were some concerns about not using Accuplacer.   
 
Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago then described the different recommendations in detail, 
which can be found in the Final Report of the Task Force on Transforming Developmental Math 
Education.  Board Member Barron asked if campuses would be allowed to continue using 
Accuplacer if they wished, and was told that institutions would not be allowed to use solely 
Accuplacer, and that the Department wanted the schools to have pilots on grade point averages 
(GPAs). 
 
Dr. Lee turned the discussion to the work of the Partnership for Assessment of Readiness for 
College and Careers.  Vice President Heineman said there were a few years before the 
Common Core State Standards would be finalized and that the Task Force was trying to cover 
this interim period by moving beyond just Accuplacer, which is clearly not an effective 
placement tool.   
 
She then steered the conversation towards the question of the need of multiple pathways.  Dr. 
Mast said that these recommendations rethink how the institutions support students taking math 
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courses.  The Task Force wants to support students on new ways of success in the new 
pathways.  Vice President Heineman added that it was a multi-layered problem and each 
recommendation addresses those layers.   
 
Board Member Reimers asked if there was any evidence to support these recommendations.  
Senior Deputy Commissioner Santiago responded that yes, there was.  He recently spoke with 
Superintendent Christopher Steinhauser of Long Beach, California, where they use GPA as a 
placement tool and also test their students in eleventh grade and begin remediation in the 
twelfth.  He added the City University of New York also uses a GPA-based system. 
 
Commissioner Richard Freeland said that what the motion was trying to accomplish was to 
approve a period of experimentation and give the campuses some flexibility.  The Department 
would then share the results of the pilot programs with the BHE.  Board Member Thomas added 
that there was clearly a breakdown in PK-12 with respect to readiness.  He said he does not 
think the pilot was a good idea because the strategy itself was flawed. 
 
Committee Chair Hoffman introduced the idea of voting on removing Accuplacer as the only 
placement method since there was substantial research that shows it is not the best indicator for 
student success. Dr. Lee and other Task Force members expressed concerned over 
disentangling the issues and separating the recommendations.   
 
Board Member Barron asked what the Board could do to facilitate the campuses getting the 
high school data.  Dr. Lee answered that there was already progress being made to get high 
school data to colleges.   
 
Board Member Thomas then commended the Task Force for the work they did. The problem, 
however, he opined, is that PK-12 is not doing its job in preparing its kids to be college ready, 
particularly, if they have aspirations to go to a math related field.   

It was then decided the Committee could not accept the report and move forward with all of its 
findings at this juncture.  After some discussion, it was decided that the Committee would 
accept the first recommendation to allow for the use of GPA as a placement tool, and would 
continue the discussion at next month’s meeting. 
 
The motion was verbally amended to reflect the changes discussed by Committee members.   
 
The following motion was brought forth, seconded and unanimously approved:  
 
AAC 14-12  APPROVAL OF THE TASK FORCE ON TRANSFORMING DEVELOPMENTAL  

MATH EDUCATION RECOMMENDATION 
 

MOVED: The Board of Higher Education has received the final report of the 
Commissioner’s Task Force on Transforming Developmental Math Education 
and thanks the members of the Task Force for their diligent and excellent work.   

 
The Board hereby revises the 1998 Common Assessment policy by authorizing 
new criteria for placement in developmental education and college-level courses, 
consistent with Recommendation 1 of the Report. The implementation date of 
these changes will be extended to Fall 2015.  
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Academic year 2014-2015 will serve as a time to pilot these new criteria, allowing 
institutions to either replace their current placement standards with the new 
recommendations or to introduce pilot projects in conjunction with current 
placement standards. During 2014-2015, the BHE and DHE authorize campuses 
to allow for limited variations in the GPA placement standard as part of the pilot 
projects. Campuses will report results to DHE, and the BHE will review the 
results of these initiatives and modify policies as necessary prior to full 
implementation in Fall 2015. 
 
The Board will be reviewing additional recommendations in the Report for action 
at the December 10, 2013 Board meeting. 

 
Authority: Massachusetts General Laws C. 15A, §6 and 9 
Contact: Carlos Santiago, Ph.D., Senior Deputy Commissioner for Academic Affairs 
 
Chair Desmond then said that at the Board Retreat, he understood that Committee members 
wanted to be able to have lengthy discussions, such as the one on developmental math 
education, during Committee meetings.  However, he cautioned Committee members to aim to 
strike an appropriate balance, as DHE staff do a lot of work to prepare the staff report and 
program presentations, and heavily questioning each institution directly about each application 
sends the wrong signals.  Committee Chair Hoffman agreed and said that an alternative needs 
to be found.   
 
Chair Desmond then noted that due to time constraints the AAC Committee will not be able to 
consider AAC14-13/ FAAP 14-20 regarding Community College residence halls, but noted that 
this same motion is on the Fiscal Affairs and Administrative Policy (FAAP) agenda for later 
today, so if any AAC members, or members of the public were interested in that topic they 
should attend today’s FAAP meeting.  
  
VI. Discussion Items 

 
Noting time considerations, Committee Chair Hoffman stated that they would have to carry over 
the AICUM discussion until next time.  
 
VII. Other Business 

 
None 

 
VIII. Adjournment 

 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:10 p.m. 
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“Originally people thought that the idea of moving across the river was going to represent a threat to

that way of thinking,” Wofsy said. “I believe that now we are coming around to the view that it can

actually be an incredible opportunity.”

After the presentation by Wofsy and Howe, various professors rose to share their thoughts on the

plans for relocation. Diana Sorensen, divisional dean of the arts and humanities, said that she hopes

her department will be consulted as the University refines its plan for Allston.

“We believe that the vision that has just been outlined for Allston, which we celebrate, will be deeply

enlivened with the presence of the arts, all the art forms, our collections, and, in general, humanistic

work,” Sorensen said. “So I just want to say, we are ready to join the conversation.”

IN THE KNOW

The rest of the Tuesday’s meeting featured a diverse array of business, in spite of sparse attendance.

In an attempt to pursue greater transparency on behalf of the Faculty Council—which sets the agenda

for Faculty Meetings and is FAS’s only elected, representative body—Docket Committee member

Timothy J. Colton, chair of the government department, spoke on projects being considered by the

Council this year. These include discussions of potential changes to the Q guide, retirement plans for

new faculty members, the rising purchase price of scholarly journals for the Harvard University

Library, changing federal Title IX regulations, and the future of the Division of Continuing Education.

Faculty also heard a report from biological oceanography professor James J. McCarthy on the

Harvard Museums of Science and Culture, as well as an update from Harvard Law School professor

David J. Barron ’89 on the electronic communications task force he leads. Barron’s commentary

garnered some feedback from faculty members, who proposed looking at existing privacy standards

for other modes of communication as a model for an electronic policy.

More substantive discussion was given to a report by a working group within the Committee on the

Study of Religion at Harvard. Chinese history professor Michael J. Puett explained that the report

calls for the creation of a Council on Religion, which will enable the Committee to develop and

evaluate four-year standard curricular plans.

Comparative religion and Indian studies professor Diana L. Eck, a member of the Committee, also

pointed out that the new report will allow for the merger of the Divinity School and FAS doctoral

programs into a single religion Ph.D. program.

The last Faculty Meeting of the semester is slated for Dec. 3.

—Staff writer Matthew Q. Clarida can be reached at matthewclarida@thecrimson.com. Follow him on

Twitter @MattClarida.
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